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Mr. President,
Excellencies, 
Distinguished Delegates, 
Colleagues and Friends from the United Nations system and 
Members of non-governmental organizations, 
It is indeed a pleasure and privilege for me to be here today and to address you and engage in an interactive dialogue (A/RES/66/148 para.3). At the very outset I would like to thank you for this first opportunity given to the Chair of the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (the Committee) to address this Assembly, together with the Chair of the Committee monitoring the implementation of our sister Covenant. While my Committee reports to ECOSOC, the recognition that it is a core component of the treaty body system and is relevant to your discussions here with Chairs of other treaty bodies is most welcome.  
I would also like to take this opportunity to refer to the decision of ECOSOC taken on 27 July to grant the Committee additional meeting time. In particular, I would like to thank States for supporting our request and the Resolution tabled under the able leadership of Ambassador de Alba and his team.  We look forward to the deliberations of the Fifth Committee in this regard, and count on your further ongoing support. 

Mr President,

 Please allow me to update you on the work of the Committee. Our last Annual Report submitted to ECOSOC (July 2012) has been made available to you (E/2012/22 – E/C.12/2011/3). The Report contains the decision of the Committee to reduce the number of meetings for the consideration of periodic reports from three to two meetings (that is from nine hours to six), on a provisional basis.  I can assure you that it has not been easy for the Committee to take this decision as we place great importance on the constructive dialogue with States parties’ delegations. We will, however, do our utmost to maintain the quality of our work and ensure, by our more efficient working methods, that the limited time available for dialogue with representatives of States parties does not impact negatively on the quality of the discussion and its outcome.  While we continue to take steps to enhance the efficiency of our work, we also strive to maintain its effectiveness, and hope we can count on your cooperation in this regard.  The Committee Report further contains the repeated requests to ECOSOC for addition meeting time, which I referred to earlier, as well as information on the forty-sixth and forty-seventh Sessions held in 2011 and additional issues discussed by the Committee.
I would like to highlight developments which have occurred since the adoption of our Report in November 2011. One area of concern to the Committee is the effect of the global economic and financial crisis on the enjoyment of economic, social and cultural rights. In May 2012, I addressed a letter to States parties recalling their obligations to protect economic, social and cultural rights in times of economic and financial crisis. Many States are faced with difficult decisions that have to be made in the face of rising public deficit and poor economic growth.  Yet taking retrogressive steps in relation to economic, social and cultural rights is not only contrary to one’s obligations under the Covenant, but is also increasingly acknowledged as a disincentive to growth and does not, therefore, constitute an escape route out of the crisis.  Further, taking retrogressive steps can lead to social insecurity and political instability, and can often have a disproportionate impact on women, children, and especially disadvantaged and marginalised individuals and groups. I would, therefore, encourage States parties to our Covenant to ensure that policies dealing with the economic downturn are in line with their obligations to respect, protect and fulfil economic, social and cultural rights. With this in mind, I also urge you to consider the relevance of the Covenant in the context of the post-2015 development agenda.  Indeed, the promotion and protection of economic, social and cultural rights is the foundation for achieving the key “beyond 2015” issues related to discrimination and inequalities, education, health, social protection, macro economic stability, intellectual property rights and many other issues.
I would like to take this opportunity to emphasize that the Committee strongly encourages States to consider ratifying the Optional Protocol to the Covenant. We need only two more ratifications for the Optional Protocol to come into operation. We are convinced that the jurisprudence of the Committee will contribute to clarifying State party obligations under the Covenant and thus contribute to strengthened implementation of the Covenant at the national level. 

This brings me, Mr President, to the very important issue of Treaty Body Strengthening. While we appreciate that the granting of two additional weeks of meeting time, subject to approval of the Fifth Committee, will enable the Committee to consider a higher number of reports, thus bringing a punctual reduction to the backlog, we are fully aware that a long term sustainable solution for our Committee as for all components of the treaty body system is inevitable. As Chair of the Committee, I had the opportunity to discuss the Treaty Body strengthening process, with other Chairs at our last meeting in Addis Ababa (25-29 June 2012). We are fully committed to continue to do our utmost to contribute to this solution. At our up-coming Session in November, the Committee will discuss how it can contribute to the implementation of the recommendations contained in the High Commissioner’s report. We look forward to contributing to the on-going Inter-Governmental process as well, and working with other stakeholders, to come to an optimal solution for all concerned. 
Finally, I would like to conclude, Mr President, by noting that we remain committed to fulfilling the mandate entrusted to us in an effective, efficient and dedicated manner.
I thank you for your attention, and would welcome any of your questions and comments. 
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